WALKING ON THE WEST SIDE

THE WORLD BANK AND THE IMF IN THE UKRAINE CONFLICT





The Oakland Institute

Acknowledgements

This brief was authored by Jettie Word, Alice Martin-Prével, and Frédéric Mousseau.

Editors: Anuradha Mittal and Melissa Moore.

Cover photo: Signing ceremony of the Association Agreements between the EU and Georgia, Moldova, and Ukraine. From right to left: Iurie Leancă, Irakli Garibashvili, Petro Poroshenko, Herman van Rompuy, and José Manuel Barroso © European Union, 2014.

Publisher: The Oakland Institute is an independent policy think tank bringing fresh ideas and bold action to the most pressing social, economic, and environmental issues.

The text may be used free of charge for the purposes of advocacy, campaigning, education, and research, provided that the source is acknowledged in full. The copyright holder requests that all such uses be registered with them for impact assessment purposes. For copying in any other circumstances, reuse in other publications, or translation or adaptation, permission must be secured.

Copyright © 2014 by The Oakland Institute

For more information: info@oaklandinstitute.org The Oakland Institute PO Box 18978 Oakland, CA 94619 USA www.oaklandinstitute.org

THE WORLD BANK AND THE IMF IN THE UKRAINE CONFLICT

International financing has played a significant—although not always reported—role in the current conflict in Ukraine. In late 2013, conflict between pro-European Union (EU) and pro-Russian Ukrainians escalated to violent levels, leading to the departure of President Viktor Yanukovych in February 2014 and prompting the greatest East-West confrontation since the Cold War.'

A major factor in the crisis that led to deadly protests and eventually President Yanukovych's removal from office was his rejection of an EU Association agreement that would have further opened trade and integrated Ukraine with the EU.⁵ The agreement was tied to a \$17 billion loan from the International Monetary Fund (IMF). Instead of the EU and IMF deal, Yanukovych choose a Russian aid package worth \$15 billion plus a 33% discount on Russian natural gas.⁶ This deal has since gone off the table with the pro-EU interim government accepting the new multimillion dollar IMF package in May 2014.⁷

The IMF deal that Yanukovych spurned at the end of 2013 was not the first time he had rejected loans tethered to reform programs from international financial institutions (IFIs). In 2010, the president vetoed tax reform that was part of austerity measures demanded by the IMF as a conditionality for an aid package. In 2011, the IMF put the deal on hold because the government failed to pass a very unpopular pension reform bill, which aimed at cutting public spending through raising the age of retirement for women and increasing the time of workers' salary contribution to their retirement funds by ten years.⁸ The IMF was also displeased that the government watered down gas price increases.⁹



The relationship with IFIs changed swiftly under the pro-EU government put in place at the end of February 2014. Just a week after the instatement of the new government, the IMF rushed a mission to Kiev. Assessing the conditions of the \$17 billion loan, Reza Moghadam, the IMF European Department Director, declared at the end of this visit that he was "positively impressed with the authorities'

determination, sense of responsibility and commitment to an agenda of economic reform and transparency."10 Announcing a \$3.5 billion aid package on May 22, 2014, Jim Yong Kim, the World Bank President, praised the Ukrainian authorities for developing "a comprehensive program of reforms, which they are committed to undertake with support from the World Bank Group."" The package of measures financed by the Bank includes reforming the public provision of water and energy, but, more importantly, aims at addressing what the World Bank identified as the "structural roots" of the current economic crisis in Ukraine, including the high cost of doing business in the country. The World Bank imposed neoliberal conditions to lend money to Ukraine, asking the government to limit its own power by "removing restrictions that hinder competition and by limiting the role of state 'control' in economic activities."12

The World Bank and the IMF appear to be heavily involved in pushing through structural reforms and austerity measures that will greatly influence the lives of all Ukrainians. While the Bank and the IMF carry out their activities in many countries under the guise of democracy, development, and economic growth, their intent is clear in the case of Ukraine. The rush to provide new aid packages to the country indicates that both institutions rewarded the change to a pro-EU government that is aligned with the neoliberal agenda of the IFIs. On May 27, 2014, the New York Times unveiled how the allegiance to the West was certainly not just about geopolitics and democracy. The newspaper observed that "Western interests are pressing for change" and that "big multinationals have expressed tentative interest in Ukrainian agriculture."13 It further revealed how the reforms of the Ukrainian economy and particularly of its agricultural sector that were tied to the \$17 billion IMF deal sought to "bolster the confidence of foreign investors" by addressing the Ukrainian agricultural sector's "red tape and inefficiencies."14

Grabbing the Breadbasket of Europe

The East-West competition over Ukraine involves the control of natural resources, including uranium and other minerals, as well as geopolitical issues such as Ukraine's membership in NATO.¹⁵ The stakes around Ukraine's vast agricultural sector, the world's third largest exporter of corn and fifth largest exporter of wheat,¹⁶ constitute a critical factor that has been often overlooked.¹⁷ With its ample fields of fertile black soil that allow for high production volumes of grains and cereals, Ukraine is often referred to as the "breadbasket of Europe." In the last decade, the agricultural sector has



Monsanto's expansion in Ukraine. Monsanto-Ukraine website: www.monsanto.com/global/ua/pages/default.aspx.

been characterized by a growing concentration of production within very large agricultural holdings that use large-scale intensive farming systems.¹⁸

The presence of foreign corporations in the agricultural sector and the size of agro-holdings are both growing quickly.¹⁹ In recent years, more than 1.6 million hectares (ha) have been signed over to foreign companies for agricultural purposes.²⁰ The largest land deals involve 405,000 ha to a company listed in Luxembourg, 444,800 ha to Cyprus-registered investors, 120,000 ha to a French corporation, and 250,000 ha to a Russian company.²¹ China signed an agreement for 3 million ha of prime farmland in Eastern Ukraine in September 2013 but it is unclear if this deal will go forward with the change of government. According to media reports, this deal is now "disputed."²² If it is implemented, the agreement would give China control over an area roughly the size of Belgium that accounts for 5% of all arable land in Ukraine.²³

Figure 1: Land Deals in Ukraine per Country of Origin (hectares)²⁴



Whereas Ukraine does not allow the use of genetically modified organisms (GMOs) in agriculture,²⁵ Article 404 of the EU agreement, which relates to agriculture, includes a clause that has generally gone unnoticed: it indicates, among other things, that both parties will cooperate to extend the use of biotechnologies.²⁶ There is no doubt that this provision meets the expectations of the agribusiness industry. As observed by Michael Cox, research director at the investment bank Piper Jaffray, "Ukraine and, to a wider extent, Eastern Europe, are among the "most promising growth markets for farm-equipment giant Deere, as well as seed producers Monsanto and DuPont."²⁷

Drastic Reforms to Attract Investment and Improve Business Rankings

In recent years, despite President Yanukovych's reluctance to accept the adjustment programs pushed by international institutions, a number of reforms were introduced to improve the country's attractiveness to foreign investment. In 2013, Yanukovych challenged his government to score among the top 100 countries of the World Bank's Doing Business rankings.²⁸ Over the last year alone, Ukraine jumped 28 spots in the rankings, from 140 in 2013 to 112 in 2014.

The ranking is only one of the instruments used by the World Bank to influence reforms in Ukraine. In 2012, the Bank initiated a program to expand agribusiness in Ukraine through the International Financial Corporation (IFC), its private sector arm. The IFC established the Ukraine Investment Climate Advisory Services Project, which seeks to enhance the

Table 1: Foreign Investments in Agriculture in Ukraine

| Company | Country | Land area (ha) |
|---|--------------------|----------------|
| Public Investment Fund (PIF) of Saudi Arabia, Saudi Al Rajhi Group, Almarai Co. | Saudi Arabia | 33,000 |
| MK Group | Serbia | 50,000 |
| Trigon Agri | Denmark | 52,679 |
| Agrokultura AB | Sweden | 68,700 |
| Glencore Xstrata PLC | Switzerland | 80,000 |
| MCB Agricole | Austria | 96,000 |
| AgroGeneration | France | 120,000 |
| Sintal Agriculture Plc | Cyprus | 146,800 |
| Renaissance Group | Russian Federation | 250,000 |
| Mriya Agro Holding Public Limited | Cyprus | 298,000 |
| Kernel Holding S.A. | Luxembourg | 405,000 |
| Total | | 1,600,179 |

investment climate specifically for agribusiness.²⁹ The project proposes to improve the agricultural business environment by streamlining or eliminating 58 different procedures and practices by 2015.³⁰ For instance, IFC advised the country to "delete provisions regarding mandatory certification of food in the listed laws of Ukraine and Government Decree," and to harmonize its laws with international standards around pesticides, additives, and flavoring, to avoid "unnecessary cost for businesses."³¹

The World Bank also provided an \$89 million loan for the Ukraine Rural Land Titling and Cadastre Development Project.³² Completed in 2013, the main objectives of the program were to privatize state lands and communal farm enterprises, allocate land parcels and issue deeds to land parcel owners, and establish an electronic land cadastre. Through these goals it encouraged "the restructuring of farms into more efficient units."33 This program aligns with practices that receive high marks on the Doing Business measures, as registered property is considered important to support investment, productivity, and growth.³⁴ Given the struggle for resources in Ukraine and the influx of foreign investors in the agriculture sector, an important question is whether the results of the program will benefit Ukraine and its farmers by securing their property rights or pave the way for corporations to more easily access property and land.

Given the above, it is no surprise that Ukraine was selected in 2013 to be one of the 10 pilot countries in the World Bank's new *Benchmarking the Business of Agriculture* (BBA) project. Still in its preliminary stages, the BBA seeks to promote agricultural policy reforms and will rank countries according to ease of doing agricultural business, much like the Doing Business ranking but exclusively for the agriculture sector.³⁵ By encouraging reforms such as the deregulation of seed and fertilizers markets, it appears to be an additional effort to open the country's agricultural sector to foreign investment. The Bank's ranking activities and its loan and reform programs seem to follow a single goal, which is to favor the expansion of large industrial holdings in Ukrainian agriculture owned by foreign entities.

New Loans Come with Conditionality and Drastic Reforms

Ukraine had to make considerable reforms to jump 28 spots on the Bank's 2014 Doing Business rankings. These included, among others, easing property transfers for businesses by "streamlining procedures and revamping the property registration system," making paying taxes less costly by "simplifying tax returns" for companies, and reducing the number of inspections at customs in order to facilitate trade.³⁶ Amid the current turmoil, the World Bank and the IMF are now pushing for more reforms to improve the business climate and increase private investment.³⁷ In March 2014, the acting Prime Minister, Arseny Yatsenyuk, welcomed strict and painful structural reforms as part of the \$17 billion IMF loan package, dismissing the need to negotiate any terms.³⁸ The IMF austerity reforms will affect monetary and exchange rate policies, the financial sector, fiscal policies, the energy sector, governance, and the business climate.39 The loan is also a precondition for the release of further financial support from the EU and the US. If fully adopted, the reforms may lead to significant price increases of essential consumer goods, a 47 to 66% increase in personal income tax rates, and a 50% increase in gas bills.40 It is feared that these measures will have a devastating social impact, resulting in a collapse of the standard of living and dramatic increases in poverty.41



Figure 2: World Bank Lending to Ukraine, 2010-2014 (Millions of dollars) ⁴²

This austerity program is fully supported by the World Bank, which in April 2014 stressed the need for vast structural reforms to encourage more business activity and foreign investment.⁴³ In May 2014, the Bank signed a Protocol of Support endorsing the Memorandum of Understanding for the Ukrainian Anti-Corruption Initiative between Ukraine, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD), the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), and the Ukrainian business community. Despite the Bank's rhetoric around helping "civil society play a greater role in the monitoring of the budget,"⁴⁴ the acknowledged goal of the Memorandum is not as much improving governance for Ukrainian citizens or ending corruption as it is fighting the "unfair treatment of business [...] to improve the business



A woman signs papers at the local welfare office, Ukraine. © Dmytro Derkach / World Bank.

climate in Ukraine."⁴⁵ In the document's introduction, the link between corruption and bad business is clearly stated, and all parties agreed that "Ukraine must ensure that its markets are open and efficient." Thus, the aim of the initiative echoes many of the Doing Business targets, including attracting foreign investment, contributing toward improvements in the investment climate, and eliminating barriers to investment.⁴⁶

In May 2014, the World Bank also approved \$1.5 billion in funding for three development projects as part of a new \$3.5 billion aid package announced for Ukraine for 2014.⁴⁷ About

Conclusion

Although Ukraine started implementing pro-business reforms under President Yanukovych through the Ukraine Investment Climate Advisory Services Project and by streamlining trade and property transfer procedures, his ambition to mold the country to the World Bank and IMF's standards was not reflected in other realms of policy and his allegiance to Russia eventually led to his removal from office. With the acceleration of structural adjustment led by the international institutions following the installation of a pro-West government, there has half of the approved amount (\$750 million) is geared toward "high-priority reform measures" under a Development Policy Loan (DPL), which is not subject to the Bank's environmental and social safeguard policies. This is a concern since, as recognized by the Bank itself, "given the cross-cutting nature of many of the supported governance and business climate reforms, some of the expected social impacts of this DPL are difficult to quantify. In the short run, the adjustment [...] may lead to adverse social impacts through income and employment shocks that may hurt the poor."⁴⁸

been an increase in foreign investment, which is likely to result in further expansion of large-scale acquisitions of agricultural land by foreign companies and further corporatization of agriculture in the country. Whereas it is feared that the structural adjustment program will increase foreign control of the economy as well as increase poverty and inequality,⁴⁹ the financial institutions have failed to demonstrate how such programs will improve the lives of Ukrainians and build a sustainable economic future.

Endnotes

- 1 "Ukraine Profile." *BBC*, March 20, 2014. http://www.bbc.com/news/worldeurope-18010123 (accessed May 21, 2014).
- 5 "Ukraine Protests after Yanukovych EU Deal Rejection." *BBC*, November 29, 2013. http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-25162563 (accessed May 12, 2014).
- 6 Kashi, David. "How Much Money Did the Ukraine Lose When it Nixed the EU Deal?" International Business Times, February 19, 2014. http://www.ibtimes.com/ how-much-money-did-ukraine-lose-when-it-nixed-eu-deal-1556672 (accessed May 22, 2014).
- 7 "Ukraine to Get \$17 bn in IMF Loans." *Al Jazeera*, May 1, 2014. http:// www.aljazeera.com/news/europe/2014/04/ukraine-gets-17bn-imf-aidpackage-201443021483033270.html (accessed May 22, 2014).
- 8 "Ukraine Approves Pension Reform to Unlock IMF Aid." *Kyiv Post*, July 8, 2011 https://www.kyivpost.com/content/ukraine/ukraine-approves-pension-reformto-unlock-imf-aid-108286.html (accessed June 22, 2014).
- 9 "Ukraine Profile." *BBC*, March 20, 2014. http://www.bbc.com/news/worldeurope-18010123 (accessed May 21, 2014).
- 10 Statement by IMF European Department Director Reza Moghadam on his Visit to Ukraine, Press Release No. 14/87, March 7, 2014, http://www.imf.org/ external/np/sec/pr/2014/pr1487.htm (accessed May 14, 2014).
- 11 "World Bank Boosts Support for Recovery in Ukraine." World Bank Press Release, May 22, 2014. http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2014/05/22/ world-bank-boosts-support-for-recovery-in-ukraine (accessed June 22, 2014).
- 12 International Bank for Reconstruction and Development Program Document on A proposed Policy Loan in the Amount of \$750 million to Ukraine, World Bank, Report No.86951-UA, May 9, 2014. http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/ 2014/05/14/000442464_20140514094828/Rendered/INDEX/869510PGD0P150 010B0x385211B00OUO090.txt (accessed June 22, 2014)
- Hakim, Danny. "Ukraine Faces Hurdles in Restoring Its Farming Legacy." New York Times, May 27, 2014.
 http://www.nytimes.com/2014/05/28/business/ukraine-faces-hurdles-inrestoring-its-farming-legacy.html?_r=0 (accessed June 20, 2014).
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 "Russians Cry 'Colonialism' and Complain of 'America's Dark Side' after Joe Biden's Son Joins the Board of Ukraine's Largest Private Gas Company." *Daily Mail*, May 13, 2014. http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2627424/VP-Bidens-son-joins-Ukraine-gas-companys-board.html#ixzz34ObRsrfU (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 16 Ferdman, Roberto A. "The Crisis in Ukraine Could Hit the Cereal Box." Quartz, March 4, 2014. http://qz.com/183230/the-crisis-in-ukraine-could-hit-you-rightin-the-cereal-box/ (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 17 Marzalik, Peter. "Ukraine: Divvying up the Breadbasket of Europe." *Registan*, March 27, 2014. http://registan.net/2014/03/27/ukraine-divvying-up-thebreadbasket-of-europe/ (accessed June 30, 2014).
- 18 Sarna, Arkadiusz. The transformation of agriculture in Ukraine: From collective farms to agroholdings. Osrodek Studiow Wschodnich (OSW), 2014. http:// www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/osw-commentary/2014-02-07/transformationagriculture-ukraine-collective-farms-to (accessed May 2, 2014).
- 19 Plank, Christina. "Land Grabs in the Black Earth: Ukrainian Oligarchs and International Investors." In *Land Concentration, Land Grabbing and People's Struggles in Europe.* Transnational Institute, 2013.
- 20 Land Matrix. http://www.landmatrix.org/en/get-the-detail/by-target-country/ ukraine/ (accessed May 14, 2014).
- 21 Ibid
- 22 Marzalik, Peter. "Ukraine: Divvying up the Breadbasket of Europe." *Registan*, March 27, 2014. http://registan.net/2014/03/27/ukraine-divvying-up-thebreadbasket-of-europe/ (accessed June 30, 2014).
- 23 Ibid
- 24 Land Matrix. http://www.landmatrix.org/en/get-the-detail/by-target-country/ ukraine/ (accessed May 14, 2014). The chart does not include the disputed 3 million ha deal with China.

- 25 Agrochart website, http://www.agrochart.com/en/news/news/061113/ukraineagricultural-biotechnology-annual-aug-2013/ (accessed June 26, 2014).
- 26 Article 404 of the Association Agreement between the European Union and the European Atomic Energy Community and their member states and Ukraine, March 21, 2014. http://eeas.europa.eu/ukraine/pdf/6_ua_title_v_economic_ and_sector_cooperation_en.pdf (accessed June 26, 2014).
- 27 Cited in "'Cui Bono' Over Ukraine: Monsanto Setting Up GMO Seed Corn Business in Ukraine." *Before Its News*, May 1, 2014, http://beforeitsnews.com/ alternative/2014/05/cui-bono-over-ukraine-monsanto-setting-up-gmo-seedcorn-business-in-ukraine-2948628.html (accessed June 26, 2014).
- 28 Gorchinskaya, Katya. "Ukraine Jumps 28 Spots in World Bank's Doing Business Report." *Kyiv Post*, October 29, 2013. http://www.kyivpost.com/content/ukraine/ ukraine-jumps-28-spots-in-world-banks-doing-business-report-331118.html (accessed May 1, 2014).
- 29 International Finance Corporation, Ukraine Investment Climate Advisory Services Project. http://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/RegProjects_Ext_ Content/IFC_External_Corporate_Site/USPP_Home (accessed May 16, 2014).
- 30 Ibid
- 31 Reforming Food Safety Regulation in Ukraine: Proposals for Policymakers, Background Policy Paper, International Financial Corporation, 2009. http://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/fc9b75804b5f7acd9ec6bf6eac26e1c2/ Food_safety_report_ENG.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CACHEID=fc9b75804b5f7acd9e c6bf6eac26e1c2 (accessed June 23, 2014).
- 32 "World Bank Mission on Ukraine Rural Land Titling and Cadaster Development Project Completes Implementation Support Visit." World Bank Press Release, February 21, 2013. http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/ press-release/2013/02/21/world-bank-mission-on-ukraine-rural-land-titlingand-cadaster-development-project-completes-implementation-support-visit (accessed May 23, 2014).
- 33 Rural Land Titling and Cadaster Development Project. http://www.worldbank. org/projects/P035777/rural-land-titling-cadastre-development-project?lang=en (accessed May 22, 2014).
- 34 Doing Business, Registering Property. http://www.doingbusiness.org/data/ exploretopics/registering-property/why%20matters (accessed May 22, 2014).
- 35 Martin-Prével, Alice. Willful Blindness: How World Bank's Country Rankings Impoverish Smallholder Farmers. Oakland Institute, 2014. http:// ourlandourbusiness.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/Brief_Eng_Final.pdf (accessed May 16, 2014).
- 36 World Bank, Doing Business Reforms in Ukraine. http://www.doingbusiness. org/reforms/overview/economy/ukraine (accessed June 23, 2014).
- 37 "Ukraine Special Focus: A Roadmap for Urgent Macroeconomic and Structural Reforms." The World Bank, April 4, 2014.
- 38 Chossudovsky, Michel. "IMF 'Shock Treatment' for Ukraine: Collapse of the Standard of Living." Global Research. http://www.globalresearch.ca/imf-shocktreatment-for-ukraine-collapse-of-the-standard-of-living/5375588 (accessed May 12, 2014).
- 39 Rapoza, Kenneth. "Ukraine Welcomes IMF Austerity Regime." Forbes, March 28, 2014. http://www.forbes.com/sites/kenrapoza/2014/03/28/ukraine-welcomesimf-austerity-regime/ (accessed May 23, 2014).
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Chossudovsky, Michel. " IMF 'Shock Treatment' for Ukraine: Collapse of the Standard of Living." Global Research. http://www.globalresearch.ca/imf-shocktreatment-for-ukraine-collapse-of-the-standard-of-living/5375588 (accessed May 12, 2014).
- 42 World Bank website, http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/ukraine (accessed June 30, 2014).
- 43 "Ukraine Special Focus: A Roadmap for Urgent Macroeconomic and Structural Reforms." The World Bank, April 4, 2014. http://www.worldbank.org/content/ dam/Worldbank/document/eca/ukraine/ua-focus-april-2014-en.pdf (accessed June 30, 2014).
- 44 "World Bank Group Supports New Efforts to Improve Governance and Fight Corruption in Ukraine." The World Bank. May 12, 2014. http://www.worldbank.

org/en/news/press-release/2014/05/12/world-bank-group-supports-new-effortsto-improve-governance-and-fight-corruption-in-ukraine (accessed May 14, 2014).

- 45 Memorandum of Understanding for the Ukrainian Anti-Corruption Initiative. May 12, 2014. Signed by the Government of Ukraine, EBRD, OECD, American Chamber of Commerce in Ukraine, European Business Association, Federation of Ukrainian Employers, Ukrainian Chamber of Commerce and Industry, Ukrainian League of Industrialists and Entrepreneurs.
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Q&A with Qimiao Fan, World Bank Country Director for Belarus, Moldova, and Ukraine, on World Bank support to Ukraine, *World Bank Press Release*, May 22, 2014. http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/speech/2014/05/22/q-a-withqimiao-fan-world-bank-country-director-for-belarus-moldova-and-ukraine-on-

world-bank-support-to-ukraine (accessed June 20, 2014); Talley Ian "World Bank Approves \$1.5 Billion in Development Projects for Ukraine." *Wall Street Journal*, May 22, 2014, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB100014240527023037499 04579578492893811698 (accessed June 23, 2014).

- 48 International Bank for Reconstruction and Development Program Document on A proposed Policy Loan in the amount of \$750 million to Ukraine, World Bank, Report No.86951-UA, May 9, 2014. http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/ 2014/05/14/000442464_20140514094828/Rendered/INDEX/869510PGD0P150 010B0x385211B00OUO090.txt (accessed June 22, 2014)
- 49 Luhn, Alec. "Will the IMF Bailout Turn Ukraine into Another Greece?" *The Nation*, April 7, 2014. http://www.thenation.com/article/179212/will-imf-bailoutturn-ukraine-another-greece# (accessed May 23, 2014).



